
 
 

NORTH FAYETTE TOWNSHIP 
ZONING HEARING BOARD 

 
THURSDAY, APRIL 28, 2016 

7:30 P.M. 
 
The meeting was called to order with Mr. Jim Bruni presiding. 
 
MEMBERS PRESENT: 
 
Jim Bruni, Chairman 
Chip McCarthy, Vice-Chairman 
John Scott, Member  
Dan Patterson, Alternate Member  
Tim Bish, Solicitor 
 
MEMBERS ABSENT: 
 
None. 
 
OTHERS PRESENT: 
 
Laura Ludwig, Township Community Development Director  
Leah Attanucci, Pittsburgh Reporting Services  
David Kalina, Liadis Engineering 
Edward Herrick, Herrick Funeral Home 
Barb Inskipt, 213 Hill Place Drive 
Debbie Hunter, 213 Hill Place Drive 
Dan Hall, Pointe West LP 
Thomas Davis, 211 Hill Place Drive 
Deborah Davis, 211 Hill Place Drive 
Andrew Ryan, Rocket Fizz 
Marge Drake, 206 Hill Place 
Cindy D’Eramo 204 Hill Place  
Inks Family, 965 Cliff Mine Road 
Debbie Midgley, 121 Pinoak Lane 
Paul Scarmazzi, 102 West Pike Street 
George Wagner, Pointe West LP 
Adam Ligman, 236 Dupont Drive 
  
ADMINISTRATIVE: 
  
Pittsburgh Reporting Service Transcript inserted here. 
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ADJOURNMENT: 
 
Mr. Bruni asked if there were any further comments. Hearing none the meeting was adjourned at 
9:13 P.M. 
 

 
 
  Respectfully submitted, 
 
 
 
  Debbie Midgley, Community Development Department Secretary 
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            NORTH FAYETTE TOWNSHIP 
             ZONING BOARD HEARING
                   - - - - - 

IN RE:                 )
     )

Herrick Funeral Home   )
Application   )

)
Montour Church Road,   )
LP, Sign Variance      )
Application (Rocket    )
Fizz)                  )

)
Midgley Variance       )
Application            )

)
Pointe West Phase 12B  )
Variance Application )
 
                   - - - - -

          North Fayette Township
         400 North Branch Road
         Oakdale, PA  15071
         April 28, 2016; 7:30 p.m.
       

                   - - - - -

BEFORE:  Jim Bruni, Chairman
Chip McCarthy, Vice Chairman
John Scott, Board Member
Daniel Patterson, Alternate Member
Tim Bish, Township Solicitor
Laura Ludwig, Community Development
              Director

                   - - - - -

           TRANSCRIPT OF PROCEEDINGS
                   
                   - - - - -      

     Reported by:

         Leah M. Attanucci
         Professional Court Reporter
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     I N D E X 

           - - - - -

              HERRICK FUNERAL HOME

EXHIBITS:          MARKED RECEIVED

EXHIBIT NOS. 20-29    7                7

                   - - - - -

            MONTOUR CHURCH ROAD, LP

EXHIBITS:

EXHIBIT NOS. 1-11    26               26

                   - - - - -

                    MIDGLEY

EXHIBITS:

EXHIBIT NOS. 1-12    37               37

EXHIBIT NO. 13       40               40

EXHIBIT NO. 14       41               41

                   - - - - -

                  POINTE WEST

EXHIBITS:

EXHIBIT NOS. 1-13    55               55

EXHIBIT NO. 14       59               59

(ALL EXHIBITS RETAINED BY BOARD.)  
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  P R O C E E D I N G S                      

  - - - - - 

MR. BRUNI:  Okay.  I'd like to 

call the meeting to order.  Will everyone rise for 

the Pledge of Allegiance.               

(Pledge of Allegiance recited.)

MR. BRUNI:  A roll call of 

everyone who's here.  Chip McCarthy?               

MR. McCARTHY:  Here.

MR. BRUNI:  John Scott?

MR. SCOTT:  Here.

MR. BRUNI:  Dan Patterson?

MR. PATTERSON:  Here.

MR. BRUNI:  Tim Bish?

MR. BISH:  Here.

MR. BRUNI:  Jim Bruni?  Here.  At 

this time, I'd like to call for a motion to 

approve the minutes from the March 24, 2016, 

meeting.

MR. McCARTHY:  So moved.

MR. SCOTT:  I'll second.

MR. BRUNI:  All in favor say aye.

ALL:  Aye.

MR. BRUNI:  Okay.  Prior to this 

meeting, the Board held an executive session to 
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receive advice of the Solicitor.          

At this time, anyone who thinks they 

may want to testify tonight, would you please rise 

so that the court reporter can swear in any 

witnesses or members of the public wishing to 

comment tonight.               

MR. McCARTHY:  So if you think 

you're going to say anything, please stand up.

THE COURT REPORTER:  Will you all 

raise your right hands, please.               

(Witnesses were collectively 

sworn.)

MR. BRUNI:  Thank you.  We have a 

number of items on the agenda tonight.  So we'll 

try to keep it moving as quickly as possible.          

We have unfinished business from the 

last meeting in the Herrick Funeral Home 

application.  Tim, do I need to read through that 

again?

MR. BISH:  It's printed on their 

agenda.  So you can refer to it.

MR. BRUNI:  Okay.  If you refer to 

your agenda, you'll see the application for the 

Herrick Funeral Home.  So I'm not going to go 

through those -- the wording again.  We had gone 
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through that at the last meeting.  Who's here from 

Herrick Funeral Home?

MR. KALINA:  Dave Kalina from 

Liadis Engineering.  That's L-I-A-D-I-S, 

K-A-L-I-N-A.

MR. BRUNI:  Okay.  David, if I 

remember correctly, we had a few issues that 

needed to be resolved from the last meeting.

MR. KALINA:  Yes.

MR. BISH:  If you could read A, B, 

and D on that paperwork.  

MR. BRUNI:  A and B?

MR. BISH:  Yes.

MR. BRUNI:  Okay.  Pardon.  Bear 

with me.  I apologize.  Notice of tonight's 

hearing was advertised and the subject property 

posted pursuant to the requirements of the PA 

Municipalities Planning Code.

B.  Board Exhibits 20 through 29 

referenced on the Exhibit List are entered into 

the record of this hearing.  The court reporter 

will insert those exhibits into the transcript as 

if the Exhibit List was read into the record.              

(The Exhibit List was inserted 

into the record.)          
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Exhibit 20.  Revised Application to 

Zoning Hearing Board dated March 28, 2016 

(including separate response to Item 5.A.).          

Exhibit 21.  Google Earth and other 

pictures of site submitted by Applicant (6 

pictures).          

Exhibit 22.  Zoning Hearing Board Plan 

(Sheet 1 of 2) prepared by Liadis Engineering & 

Surveying, Inc., dated October 15, 2015, issued on 

February 12, 2016, revised on March 28, 2016.          

Exhibit 23.  Zoning Hearing Board Plan 

(Sheet 2 of 2) prepared by Liadis Engineering & 

Surveying, Inc., dated October 15, 2015, issued on 

February 12, 2016, revised on March 28, 2016, 

which provides information regarding clear sight 

triangle.          

Exhibit 24.  Public Notice and Proof of 

Publication for tonight's Public Hearing.          

Exhibit 25.  Letter from Township dated 

April 14, 2016, to Edward H. Herrick regarding 

notice of hearing.          

Exhibit 26.  Letter from Township dated 

April 14, 2016, to neighboring property owners 

regarding notice of hearing (7 letters).          

Exhibit 27.  Photographs of Notice 
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Postings and corresponding e-mail from Township 

dated April 15, 2016.          

Exhibit 28.  E-mail from George 

Entenmann, Esquire, dated April 26, 2016, and 

corresponding responsive document regarding 

criteria for non-conforming use expansion.          

Exhibit 29.  Landscape Table prepared 

by Township Community Director Laura Ludwig.               

(The Exhibit List insertion is 

complete.)

(Exhibit Nos. 20 through 29 were 

marked for identification and entered into the 

record.)

MR. BRUNI:  Thank you.  I didn't 

know I had to read that.  Okay.  Sorry, Dave.  I 

apologize.

MR. KALINA:  Not a problem.

MR. BRUNI:  All right.  So we had 

a couple of outstanding issues regarding the 

requirements of the trees and shrubs, and I think 

you were going to meet with the Township and were 

going to --

MR. KALINA:  Yes.  I had a meeting 

with Laura very shortly after the last meeting, 

and we went over the landscaping requirements and 
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the property that we had available to landscape.  

The biggest problem is the ordinance requirement 

to maintain the front sight distances for Cliff 

Mine Road.  Even though they require that 

bufferyard in there, they also require you to have 

I think it's 500-foot sight distances, and when I 

plotted a line along the road 500 feet, I take up 

the entire front yard, almost back to the 

building, because we're on the inside of a curve.  

So that kind of makes it impossible to actually 

put in that bufferyard.

MR. BRUNI:  Okay.  So the table 

that we have -- what is this exhibit?

MR. BISH:  Exhibit 29.

MR. BRUNI:  Exhibit 29.  So you're 

familiar with this exhibit (indicating)?

MR. KALINA:  I am.

MR. BRUNI:  Okay.  And you've 

worked with Laura on this or --

MR. KALINA:  Yeah.  She --

MS. LUDWIG:  We traded it back and 

forth.

MR. BRUNI:  Back and forth.

MR. KALINA:  Yeah.

MR. BRUNI:  Okay.  So what you're 
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referring to there with the sight issue -- the 

sight distance issue is the request under 

27-609.3.B, Bufferyard C along the primary 

roadway; correct?

MR. KALINA:  Correct.

MR. BRUNI:  So in that instance, 

based upon yours and Laura's calculations, there 

was a need for 29 trees and 125 shrubs; is that 

correct?

MR. KALINA:  That is correct.

MR. BRUNI:  Okay.  So from that 

perspective, you think because of safety issues, 

those trees should not be required?  

MR. KALINA:  Correct.

MR. BRUNI:  Okay.  Now, I think -- 

so that addresses the 27-609.3.B.          

27-207.1.C, which is one tree for each 

750 square feet of gross lot area occupied by the 

building --

MR. KALINA:  That would be three 

trees.

MR. BRUNI:  Three trees.  So, Tim, 

when we spoke earlier, there was -- I have a note 

here that we didn't think that a variance was 

required for --
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MR. BISH:  Correct.

MR. BRUNI:  -- that.

MR. BISH:  Correct.  The ordinance 

allows those trees to be counted towards all other 

trees that are being placed on the property.  So 

the proposed number of trees being installed under 

the current plan that was submitted -- and that's 

Exhibit 23 -- is 17 trees.  So those 3 trees -- 

required trees from 207.1.2 would be -- that 

requirement would be met there.  So a variance 

would not be required for that.

MR. BRUNI:  Okay.  So if we 

started with -- on the table that Dave and Laura 

worked on, if we started with 92 trees required --

MR. BISH:  Yes.

MR. BRUNI:  -- would the three 

come out of that number as well?

MR. BISH:  I guess that's a 

question for -- yes.  Then you could --

MS. LUDWIG:  I guess so.  Yeah.

MR. BISH:  Yes.

MS. LUDWIG:  If you could count -- 

if you can like double count on those --

MR. BISH:  Yes.

MS. LUDWIG:  -- for them, then, 
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yes.  So then -- yes.

MR. BRUNI:  Okay.  So if I took 

the 92 trees, I subtracted out 3, I get 89.  If I 

subtract out the 29 trees that are required 

because of safety issues, I'm down to 60; correct?

MR. McCARTHY:  Correct.

MR. BRUNI:  And then I thought 

there was an error in the schedule with the 35 on 

27-207.2.B; is that correct?  We think that 

number's too high?

MS. LUDWIG:  Well, if we're going 

to give them full credit for the mound, then, yes, 

that number's too high.

MR. BRUNI:  Okay.

MS. LUDWIG:  I was just putting in 

what would -- was required based on the size of 

the perimeter of the parking lot.

MR. BRUNI:  Okay.  So if we give 

them --

MS. LUDWIG:  Yeah.

MR. BRUNI:  -- credit for the 

mound --

MS. LUDWIG:  You're going to 

cancel the 400 feet in the rear for the mound, and 

it would go down by 27.
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MR. BRUNI:  27?

MS. LUDWIG:  Yeah.  So then we'd 

have 8 trees on -- that are then required there.

MR. BRUNI:  Okay.  So now we're 

down to 33.

MS. LUDWIG:  Uh-huh.

MR. BRUNI:  Is that correct?

MR. McCARTHY:  Correct.

MR. BRUNI:  And then you're -- you 

definitely -- part of your plan had 17; right?

MR. KALINA:  Right.

MR. BRUNI:  So now I'm down to 16 

additional trees at this point.

MR. KALINA:  Yes.

MR. BRUNI:  Okay.  Is -- and 

there's -- is there anywhere on the property that 

you could plant 16 trees?

MR. KALINA:  That's a lot of trees 

that -- when they mature, and given the amount of 

property we cannot use because of the front 

setbacks and things of that nature, I could 

probably stick -- find a place to stick a few more 

in.  But I can't put 16 on there.  I just don't 

have the room.

MR. KALINA:  Okay.  Would you be 
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agreeable to working with the Township if the 

Township identified areas within the Township that 

perhaps those trees could be planted?

MR. KALINA:  I would have to speak 

with Mr. Herrick about that.  But --

MR. BISH:  Is Mr. Herrick present?

MR. KALINA:  He is.

MR. BISH:  Okay.

MR. BRUNI:  Go ahead.

MR. KALINA:  Can you give me a 

minute?            

(Mr. Kalina confers with 

Mr. Herrick.)

MR. KALINA:  Yes.

MR. BRUNI:  Okay.

MR. KALINA:  That's acceptable.

MR. BRUNI:  Okay.  All right.  

Excuse me.  We're ready again guys.  All right.  

So then is -- in your plan, you had 17 trees.  You 

had 60 shrubs as part of your plan as well.  And 

when we take out the 125, that's -- would more 

than cover any other areas on the shrubs; right?  

So we wouldn't have --

MR. KALINA:  Correct.

MR. BRUNI:  That will work 
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perfect.

MR. KALINA:  Yeah.

MR. BRUNI:  Good.  Okay.  All 

right.  Are there any other questions we had for 

them?

MR. BISH:  Just a clarification 

then.  On the specific provisions that require a 

variance, they requested a blanket variance from 

the bufferyard and landscaping requirements, and, 

really, what we should do is a variance from the 

specific sections of the ordinance.  So the 

sections of the ordinance that we've identified 

that require variances are 27-207.2.B, which is 

the parking perimeter landscaping, 27-207.2.B --

MR. BRUNI:  2.B and 2.C.

MR. BISH:  2.B(2), which is the 

anterior parking lot islands, and 207-2.B(2)(h), 

which is the shade tree requirement, and it's 

27-609, which is the roadway overlay district 

bufferyard requirement.

MR. BRUNI:  All right.

MR. BISH:  Is that correct?

MR. KALINA:  Yeah.  It sounds 

right.

MR. BISH:  Okay.
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MR. BRUNI:  Okay.  Dave, do you 

have any other -- anything else you'd like to add?

MR. KALINA:  Not unless the Board 

has any further questions.

MR. BRUNI:  Okay.  Laura, do you 

have anything that you would like to add?

MS. LUDWIG:  I don't really have 

too much to add, maybe just one comment.  I did 

talk it over with Township -- our Township 

manager, Bob Grimm, earlier today in terms of, you 

know, do we think they put enough on here, made 

enough of an effort?  I mean, I certainly think 

they did given their constraints here.  So if the 

Board does feel so inclined as to say that they 

need to do some sort of monetary donation -- 

that's how we would normally handle this and how 

we've handled applicants in the past if they still 

needed to put in a few trees.          

So basically what would happen was 

Mr. Kalina as Mr. Herrick's engineer would prepare 

a cost estimate of what those 16 trees are going 

to cost, and then instead of planting those 

on-site, what Mr. Herrick could do is -- would be 

make a donation in lieu of planting them to the 

Township.  We would then plant them on Township 
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property, probably the Municipal Complex or up at 

Donaldson Park.

MR. BRUNI:  Okay.

MS. LUDWIG:  But we didn't feel 

that that fully needed to be done.  But if you 

decide that that's what should be done, that 

works, and it sounds like he's amenable to that.  

But --

MR. BRUNI:  Okay.  Thank you.

MS. LUDWIG:  -- it would be based 

on that cost estimate, and our Township engineer 

would review it and make sure that it wasn't, you 

know, too low.

MR. BRUNI:  Okay.

MS. LUDWIG:  And it was, you know, 

favorable, and that would be the number we'd go on 

based on that.

MR. BRUNI:  Does anyone in the 

public at this time have any additional comments?          

(No response.)

MR. BRUNI:  Okay.  Hearing none, 

at this time, I would like to break for an 

executive session.  We'll be back very shortly.            

(Short recess taken.)               

(Executive session held.)
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MR. BRUNI:  All right.  Let the 

record show that we are back in session.  It's 

7:51.  At this time, can I have a motion to close 

the Public Hearing?

MR. McCARTHY:  So moved.

MR. SCOTT:  I'll second.

MR. BRUNI:  All in favor say aye.

ALL:  Aye.

MR. BRUNI:  Okay.  Motion -- the 

hearing is closed.  At this time, can I have a 

motion to either table or act on the application?          

MR. McCARTHY:  So, Chairman, I 

make a motion to approve the application filed by 

Edward H. Herrick, hereinafter referred to as the 

Applicant, requesting variances from the 

bufferyard, landscaping, and minimal -- minimum 

loading requirements of Chapter 27 of the North 

Fayette Township Code of Ordinances, Zoning, as 

amended, hereinafter referred to as the Zoning 

Ordinance, and non-conforming use expansion 

approval under 27-1102.B(1) of the Zoning 

Ordinance related to the proposed expansion of the 

funeral home and related appurtenances, 

hereinafter referred to as the proposed 

development, on certain property located at 
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941-951 Cliff Mine Road and 959 Cliff Mine Road in 

the R-3 Medium Density Residential District, 

currently designated as Allegheny County Block/Lot 

Nos. 692-J-1 and 692-J-2, hereinafter collectively 

referred to as the subject property, in accordance 

with the application, materials, plans, and 

testimony accepted into the hearing record by the 

Board and subject to the following conditions:          

No. 1.  Compliance with Laws.  The 

Applicant and the use and development of the 

subject property shall comply with all applicable 

Federal, State, County, and Township laws, 

statutes, ordinances, resolutions, and 

regulations, including but not limited to the 

Zoning Ordinance.

No. 2.  Permits and Approvals.  The 

Applicant shall apply for and obtain any and all 

necessary Federal, State, County, and Township 

permits and the approvals for the proposed 

development on the subject property, including but 

not limited to the subdivision plan approval and 

land development plan approval from the Township 

Board of Supervisors.  The Applicant and the use 

and development of the subject property shall 

comply with all such Federal, State, County, and 
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Township permits and approvals.          

No. 3.  Non-conforming Use Expansion 

Approval Scope.  A non-conforming funeral home use 

is currently located on the subject property, 

hereinafter referred to as the non-conforming use.  

The approval of a non-conforming use expansion 

under 27-1102.B(1) granted by this decision 

permits the expansion of the non-conforming use 

through the proposed development on the subject 

property as referenced in the exhibits and 

testimony entered into the hearing record by the 

Board.  There shall be no further expansion of the 

non-conforming use on the subject property without 

prior approval of the Zoning Hearing Board in 

accordance with the requirements of the Zoning 

Ordinance.          

No. 4.  Surface Parking Area Interior 

Landscaping Island Variance.  The variance from 

the surface parking area interior landscaping and 

island requirements of 27-207.2.B(2) of the Zoning 

Ordinance relieves the Applicant of the 

requirement to install the landscaping and islands 

in the interior of the proposed development's 

surface parking areas.  The Applicant shall 

provide and maintain landscape plantings, trees, 
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shrubs, perennials, et cetera, on the subject 

property consistent with the plan entitled Zoning 

Hearing Board Plan identified as Sheet 1 of 2 

dated October 15, 2015, and most recently revised 

March 28, 2016, prepared by Liadis --

MR. KALINA:  Liadis.               

MR. McCARTHY:  -- Liadis 

Engineering & Surveying, Inc., entered into the 

hearing record as Exhibit 22 except as 

modifications are necessary to comply with this 

decision and other necessary Township permits and 

approvals, the site plan.  To the extent that the 

site plan does not include the quantity of 

plantings, trees, shrubs, perennials, et cetera, 

required by 27-207.2.B(2) of the Zoning Ordinance, 

then the Applicant shall install the balance of 

the trees required by the Zoning Ordinance on 

Township property or other property in the 

Township acceptable to the Township Community 

Development Director.          

No. 5.  Parking Area Perimeter 

Landscape Screening Variance.  The variance from 

the parking area perimeter landscape screening 

requirements of 27-207.2.B(1) of the Zoning 

Ordinance relieves the Applicant of the requirement 
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to install the minimum required parking area 

perimeter landscape screening.  The Applicant 

shall provide and maintain plantings, trees, 

shrubs, perennials, et cetera, on the subject 

property consistent with the site plan.  To the 

extent that the site plan does not include the 

quantity of trees required by 27-207.2.B(1) of the 

Zoning Ordinance, then the Applicant shall install 

the balance of the plantings required by the 

Zoning Ordinance on Township property or other 

property in the Township acceptable to the Township 

Community Development Director.

MR. BISH:  Chip, that should be -- 

I'm sorry.  Instead of -- after balance of the, 

that should be trees instead of plantings.               

MR. McCARTHY:  Oh, I'm sorry.

MR. BISH:  Okay.               

MR. McCARTHY:  No. 6.  Roadway 

Overlay District Bufferyard Variance.  The 

variance from the Roadway Overlay District 

bufferyard requirement of 27-609 of the Zoning 

Ordinance relieves the Applicant of the 

requirement to install the bufferyard along 

subject property's frontage on Cliff Mine Road.          

7.  Loading Variance.  The variance 
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from the minimum loading requirements for a 

funeral home use under 27-302 of the Zoning 

Ordinance relieves the Applicant of the 

requirement to provide a loading berth for the 

proposed development on the subject property.  

This variance from the minimum loading requirement 

shall terminate upon the termination of the 

funeral home use on the subject property.          

8.  Decision Scope.  The approvals 

granted by this decision are specific to the 

proposed building and the subject property as 

referenced in the exhibits and testimony entered 

into the hearing record by the Board.  This 

decision shall have no precedential value for 

similar applications by the Applicant or any other 

applicant at any location in the Township.  No 

modification or change in the terms of this 

decision shall be effective unless approved by the 

Board through an amended variance.  The balance of 

the landscaping required by the Applicant under 

Conditions 4 and 5 of this decision is determined 

to be 16 trees.          

9.  Construction Deadline.  The 

construction of the proposed development on the 

subject property shall commence within one year of 
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the date of this decision and be completed within 

two years of the date of this decision.          

10.  Failure to Comply.  Failure to 

comply with the above-referenced terms and 

conditions of this decision shall result in the 

approvals granted by this decision being rendered 

null and void.

MR. BRUNI:  Thanks, Chip.  Do we 

have a second?

MR. SCOTT:  I'll second it.

MR. BRUNI:  All those in favor say 

aye.

ALL:  Aye.

MR. BRUNI:  All right.  Motion 

carries.  Thank you very much.

MR. KALINA:  Thank you.               

MR. McCARTHY:  Good luck.

MR. BRUNI:  Okay.  Under new 

business, the Montour Church Road, LP, Sign 

Variance Application (Rocket Fizz).  Montour 

Church Road, Limited Partnership, is requesting a 

variance from the maximum number of business 

identification wall signs permitted under Section 

27-1007.1.A and Table 27-11 of the Zoning 

Ordinance in order to permit the installation of a 
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second business identification wall sign for 

Rocket Fizz on the existing building location at 

McHolme Drive, subject unit address, 306 McHolme 

Drive, in the B-2 General Business District, 

currently designated as Allegheny County Block/Lot 

No. 412-G-6.          

Notice of tonight's hearing was 

advertised and the subject property posted 

pursuant to the requirements of the PA 

Municipalities Planning Code.          

Board Exhibits.  Exhibits 1 through 11 

referenced on the Exhibit List are entered into 

the record of this hearing.  The court reporter 

will insert those exhibits into the transcript as 

if the Exhibit List was read into the record.              

(The Exhibit List was inserted 

into the record.)          

Exhibit 1.  Chapter 27 of the North 

Fayette Township Code of Ordinances, Zoning, as 

amended.          

Exhibit 2.  Application to the Zoning 

Hearing Board dated April 6, 2016.          

Exhibit 3.  Lease Agreement dated 

February 18, 2016, between Montour Church Place, 

LLC, and AHE Worldwide, LLC (d/b/a Rocket Fizz).          
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Exhibit 4.  Sign Plan identified as 

Sheet 2 of 3 dated March 4, 2016, prepared by 

Advance Signs.          

Exhibit 5.  Agent Authorization Letter 

dated April 1, 2016, from Pamela S. Tomay, 

Controller of Montour Church Road, L.P., and 

Montour Place, LLC.          

Exhibit 6.  Allegheny County Property 

Assessment Office Web pages dated April 8, 2016, 

for property designated as Allegheny County 

Block/Lot No. 412-G-6 (6 pages).          

Exhibit 7.  Public Notice and Proof of 

Publication for tonight's Public Hearing.          

Exhibit 8.  Letter from Township dated 

April 14, 2016, to Montour Church Place, LLC, 

regarding notice of hearing.          

Exhibit 9.  Letter from Township dated 

April 14, 2016, to Andrew Ryan regarding notice of 

hearing.          

Exhibit 10.  Letter from Township dated 

April 14, 2016, to neighboring property owners 

regarding notice of hearing (8 letters).          

Exhibit 11.  Pictures of Notice 

Postings and corresponding e-mail from Township 

dated April 15, 2016.               
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(The Exhibit List insertion is 

complete.)

(Exhibit Nos. 1 through 11 were 

marked for identification and entered into the 

record.)

MR. BRUNI:  Someone from the 

Applicant here --

MR. RYAN:  Yeah.

MR. BRUNI:  -- if you would.  If 

you would, would you please state your name and 

spell it for the court reporter.

MR. RYAN:  Absolutely.  Andrew 

Ryan, the last name R-Y-A-N.

MR. BRUNI:  Okay.  Thank you.  

Before you start, Andrew --

MR. RYAN:  Absolutely.

MR. BRUNI:  -- we have one 

question that our Solicitor had regarding the 

application.

MR. BISH:  Yes.  The application 

was filed under the name of Montour Place, LLC, 

who's your proposed landlord?

MR. RYAN:  That is my landlord, 

yes.

MR. BISH:  The property is 



1

2

3

4

5

6

7

8

9

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

 
(412) 575-5830

PITTSBURGH REPORTING SERVICE

27

actually owned by a separate -- another Limited 

Partnership, which is Montour Church Road, Limited 

Partnership.

MR. RYAN:  Okay.

MR. BISH:  So, really, that should 

be the Applicant, Montour Church Road, Limited 

Partnership.  So if you could just on the record 

of this hearing just state -- and you can just 

verbally state it, that you're amending the 

application to make the name of the Applicant the 

Montour Church Road, Limited Partnership.

MR. RYAN:  I'm amending the 

application to Montour Church Run Road --

MR. BISH:  Montour Church Road, 

Limited Partnership.

MR. RYAN:  Montour Church Road.

MR. BISH:  Limited Partnership.

MR. RYAN:  Limited Partnership.

MR. BISH:  Okay.  Thank you.

MR. RYAN:  Absolutely.  Not a 

problem.

MR. BRUNI:  We just want to dot 

all of the Is and cross the Ts.

MR. RYAN:  Hey, not a problem, 

guys.  All I'm looking for is a second sign to go 
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on the back of my business location at 306 McHolme 

Drive, real simple.  Many of the other businesses 

have a second sign on the back of the building.  

The main road that comes up through there -- the 

way that shopping center was designed, the road 

comes up.  It is the back of our buildings.  So 

just for advertising purposes and to make sure 

people know where we're located, I just want to 

have a second sign for the back of the building.  

Plain and simple, cut and dry.

MS. LUDWIG:  Do you want to put a 

tree on there?

MR. RYAN:  No.  I don't have any 

grass.  It's identical to the sign that I have on 

the front of the building, the same size, the same 

dimensions.  So it would be identical, and there's 

enough space for it to fit, and --               

MR. McCARTHY:  What's -- is the 

sign illuminated?  

MR. RYAN:  It's LED.               

MR. McCARTHY:  LED.

MR. RYAN:  Yeah.               

MR. McCARTHY:  What's the total -- 

I'm just trying to figure out the total sign.  

Does it say?  
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MR. BRUNI:  Under 16 --               

MR. McCARTHY:  Okay.

MR. BRUNI:  John, do you have any 

questions for him?

MR. SCOTT:  No, no.

MR. BRUNI:  Chip, any more?               

MR. McCARTHY:  No.

MS. LUDWIG:  I would just note for 

the record this is the same variance that the 

Board has granted for many of those retail units --

MR. BRUNI:  In that plaza?

MS. LUDWIG:  Yes.

MR. BRUNI:  Okay.  Thank you.

MS. LUDWIG:  And in other similar 

plazas.  I know we've seen issues throughout the 

Township dealing with similar plazas.

MR. BRUNI:  Okay.  Do you have 

anything else to add?

MR. RYAN:  I have nothing else, 

guys.

MR. BRUNI:  All right.  Thank you 

very much.               

MR. McCARTHY:  Thank you.

MR. RYAN:  Absolutely.

MR. BRUNI:  Laura, do you have 
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anything else other than what you've just said?

MS. LUDWIG:  No.

MR. BRUNI:  Awesome.  Does anyone 

from the public have anything they'd like to state 

at this time?               

(No response.)

MR. BRUNI:  All right.  Hearing 

none, can I have a motion to either close or 

continue the Public Hearing?              

MR. McCARTHY:  I'd make a motion 

to close the hearing.

MR. SCOTT:  I'll second.

MR. BRUNI:  All those in favor say 

aye.

ALL:  Aye.

MR. BRUNI:  All right.  At this 

time, can I have a motion to act on the 

application or table it?               

MR. McCARTHY:  Mr. Chairman, I'd 

make a motion to approve the application filed by 

Montour Church Road, Limited Partnership, 

hereinafter referred to as the Applicant, 

requesting a variance from the maximum number of 

business identification wall signs permitted under 

27-1007.1.A and Table 27-11 of Chapter 27 of the 
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North Fayette Township Code of Ordinances, Zoning, 

as amended, hereinafter referred to as the Zoning 

Ordinance, in order to permit the installation of 

a second business identification wall sign for 

Rocket Fizz on the rear of the existing building 

located at McHolme Drive, subject unit address, 

306 McHolme Drive, in the B-2 General Business 

District, currently designated as Allegheny County 

Block/Lot No. 412-G-6, hereinafter referred to as 

the subject property, in accordance with the 

application materials, plans, and testimony 

accepted into the hearing record by the Board and 

subject to the following conditions:          

1.  Compliance with Laws.  The 

Applicant and the use and development of the 

subject property shall comply with all applicable 

Federal, State, County, and Township laws, 

statutes, ordinances, resolutions, and 

regulations, including but not limited to the 

Zoning Ordinance.          

2.  Permits and Approvals.  The 

Applicant shall apply for and obtain any and all 

necessary Federal, State, County, and Township 

permits and approvals for the proposed sign on the 

subject property.  The Applicant and the use and 
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development of the subject property shall comply 

with all such Federal, State, County, and Township 

permits and approvals.          

3.  Sign Installation.  The proposed 

sign shall strictly conform to the sign plan 

identified as Sheet 2 of 3 dated March 4, 2016, 

prepared by Advance Signs entered into the hearing 

record as Exhibit 4, hereinafter referred to as 

the sign plan, except as revisions are necessary 

to comply with this decision and other necessary 

Township permits and approvals, hereinafter 

referred to as the proposed sign.          

4.  Sign Location.  The proposed sign 

shall be located on the rear wall of the Rocket 

Fizz unit in the existing building located on the 

subject property in a location consistent with the 

sign plan and otherwise in a location consistent 

with the other rear wall signs of the subject 

building.          

Sign size.  The size of the proposed 

sign shall strictly conform to the sign plan and 

shall not exceed the size of the Rocket Fizz sign 

installed on the front of the Rocket Fizz unit in 

the existing building located on the subject 

property.          
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6.  Sign Restriction.  In light of the 

grant of this variance for the proposed sign, no 

further permanent or temporary signs for the 

business on the subject property shall be 

installed, applied, or placed which do not comply 

with applicable Federal, State, County, and 

Township laws, statutes, ordinances, resolutions, 

and regulations, including but not limited to the 

Zoning Ordinance.          

7.  Installation Deadline.  The 

installation of the proposed sign shall be 

completed no later than six months from the date 

of this decision.          

8.  Variance Termination.  The variance 

granted by this decision is specific to the 

proposed sign as referenced in the exhibits and 

testimony entered into the hearing record by the 

Board.  The variance granted by this decision 

shall automatically expire and terminate 

immediately upon Rocket Fizz ceasing to operate 

within the subject tenant space of the unit in the 

existing building located on the subject property.         

9.  Failure to Comply.  Failure to 

comply with the above-referenced terms and 

conditions of this decision shall result in the 
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variance being rendered null and void.

MR. BRUNI:  Thank you, Chip.

MR. SCOTT:  I second.

MR. BRUNI:  Okay.  All those in 

favor say aye.

ALL:  Aye.

MR. BRUNI:  Opposed?               

(No response.)

MR. BRUNI:  Okay.  Motion carries.  

Thank you very much.

MR. RYAN:  Thank you very much.

MR. BRUNI:  Good luck.               

MR. McCARTHY:  Good luck to you.

MR. RYAN:  Thank you for your time 

tonight. 

(Discussion held off the record.) 

MR. BRUNI:  Okay.  No. 2 on new 

business, Midgley Variance Application.  Debra and 

Jeffrey Midgley are requesting the following 

variance in order to permit the placement of a 

shed on property located at 121 Pinoak Lane in the 

R-3 Medium Density Residential District, currently 

designated as Allegheny County Block/Lot No. 

690-C-93:  1, a variance from the 10-foot minimum 

accessory building side yard setback requirement 
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in the R-3 District under 27-205.3.A and Table 

27-2 of the Zoning Ordinance; and, 2, a variance 

from the accessory building side yard setback 

restriction of Section 27-205.6.B(9) of the Zoning 

Ordinance.          

Notice of tonight's hearing was 

advertised and the subject property posted 

pursuant to the requirements of the PA 

Municipalities Planning Code.          

Board Exhibits.  Exhibits 1 through 12 

referenced on the Exhibit List are entered into 

the record of this hearing.  The court reporter 

will insert those exhibits into the transcript as 

if the Exhibit List was read into the record.              

(The Exhibit List was inserted 

into the record.)          

Exhibit 1.  Chapter 27 of the North 

Fayette Township Code of Ordinances, Zoning, as 

amended.          

Exhibit 2.  Application to Zoning 

Hearing Board dated March 31, 2016.          

Exhibit 3.  Deed dated April 16, 1997, 

between George M. Roig and Marylyn Roig (Grantors) 

and Jeffrey T. Midgley and Debra A. Midgley 

(Grantees.)          
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Exhibit 4.  Plan of Property dated 

April 16, 1997, prepared by Pilston Surveying with 

highlighting and hand-marked references to the 

setback and proposed location of shed.          

Exhibit 5.  Picture of sample 8x12 shed 

(Quaker with painted T1-11 siding) from 

www.yodersbackyard.com.          

Exhibit 6.  Allegheny County Property 

Assessment Office Web pages dated April 8, 2016, 

for property designated as Allegheny County 

Block/Lot No. 690-C-93 (6 pages).          

Exhibit 7.  Public Notice and Proof of 

Publication for tonight's Public Hearing.          

Exhibit 8.  Letter from Township dated 

April 14, 2016, to Debra and Jeffrey Midgley 

regarding notice of hearing.          

Exhibit 9.  Letter from Township dated 

April 14, 2016, to neighboring property owners 

regarding notice of hearing (6 letters).          

Exhibit 10.  Pictures of Notice 

Postings and corresponding e-mail from Township 

dated April 15, 2016.          

Exhibit 11.  E-mail dated April 19, 

2016, from Rex Harpst of 125 Walnut Strand 

regarding no objection to variance request.          
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Exhibit 12.  E-mail dated April 20, 

2016, from Keith McColpin of 119 Walnut Strand 

regarding no objection to variance request.               

(The Exhibit List insertion is 

complete.)

(Exhibit Nos. 1 through 12 were 

marked for identification and entered into the 

record.)

MR. BRUNI:  Debbie, you're up.

MS. MIDGLEY:  Hi.  Debra Midgley, 

D-E-B-R-A, Midgley, M-I-D-G-L-E-Y.  Hi.  I'm here 

tonight to -- we would like to put a shed on our 

property.  I live on a corner lot, which is 

routine side yards or front yards, or I'm not sure 

how you actually designate that.  But as a result 

of that, I really don't have any space to put my 

shed except in the very back corner of my 

driveway.  I did take some snapshots, if you'd 

like me to give them to you.  I have some pictures 

of that area.

MR. BRUNI:  Sure.

MS. MIDGLEY:  I wasn't sure if 

you --

MR. BRUNI:  You can show them to 

him.
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MS. MIDGLEY:  Yeah.

MR. BRUNI:  Tim first.  And what 

he'll do is he'll --

MS. MIDGLEY:  Okay.

MR. BRUNI:  -- note them for the 

record.

MS. MIDGLEY:  How do you want me 

to do that?  I have a few.

MR. BISH:  How many do you have?

MS. MIDGLEY:  Well, let's see.  I 

have --

MR. BISH:  We'll just --

MS. MIDGLEY:  -- one blown up --

MR. BISH:  We'll just enter all of 

the photos in as one exhibit.

MS. MIDGLEY:  That's fine.  Okay.  

And then I have this (indicating) and then -- just 

to show the color of what my shed -- this 

(indicating) is the design, but this is what my 

house looks like, and I wanted to show that it 

would match my home.

MR. BRUNI:  Okay.

MS. MIDGLEY:  Okay?  Thanks.  

Basically, the door -- at the back corner of the 

driveway.  As I said, I really don't have anyplace 
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to put it except there, and that is the least 

inconspicuous spot.  There are two trees in the 

back of the driveway.  Sorry, trees.  But -- and 

it will be under those trees.  We might have to 

just cut a few branches.  But that's the only spot 

that we see on the property that it can fit.

MR. BRUNI:  Okay.  Now, you had 

sent an e-mail and some other information.  Is 

that already in the record, Tim?

MR. BISH:  That was just provided 

by Laura.  So --

MR. BRUNI:  So maybe we should get 

her just to confirm these.

MR. BISH:  Yes.  It was confirming 

the size of the --

MS. MIDGLEY:  Yeah.  It's either 

8x10, at the largest 8x12.  But I'm thinking more 

in the -- 8x8 -- 8x10, 8x12.

MR. BRUNI:  Okay.  You just 

haven't decided yet?

MS. MIDGLEY:  Yes, yeah.  One of 

those two.

MR. BRUNI:  Okay.  And the second 

point in the e-mail said the proposed distance 

from the northern lot line was three feet?
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MS. MIDGLEY:  Uh-huh, yes.

MR. BRUNI:  Okay.  And then the 

distance from the western lot line was at least 

ten feet?

MS. MIDGLEY:  Yes.

MR. BRUNI:  Okay.

MS. MIDGLEY:  That's correct.

MR. BRUNI:  Tim, do you need to 

say anything?

MR. BISH:  So -- yes.  So as part 

of the record, we'll insert the photos of the 

subject property that are provided by the 

Applicant, and there are eight photos.  And that 

will be Exhibit 13. 

(Exhibit No. 13 was marked for 

identification and entered into the record.)               

MR. McCARTHY:  So is it a pre-fab 

shed, or is it something you guys are going to 

stick-build?  

MS. MIDGLEY:  No.  They'll bring 

it.  It will be built --               

MR. McCARTHY:  It will be built.

MS. MIDGLEY:  -- you know, 

on-site, yeah, I guess, somewhere.  I don't know 

that part of it.  Yeah, yeah.  And we're not 
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building it on my property.               

MR. McCARTHY:  Okay.

MS. MIDGLEY:  They'll bring it, 

and they'll set it up.               

MR. McCARTHY:  Are they going to 

set it on a pad or --

MS. MIDGLEY:  It's -- right now, 

there's two concrete pads.  They're a little 

uneven.  I think we're going to take the concrete 

out, put the gravel down.               

MR. McCARTHY:  Gravel down.  Okay.

MS. MIDGLEY:  Which would make it 

more secure and then plant some shrubs or 

something around -- 

MR. BISH:  If I might, the second 

set -- second document is a photo of the house and 

a picture of the proposed shed that were provided 

by the Applicant, and that will be Exhibit 14. 

(Exhibit No. 14 was marked for 

identification and entered into the record.) 

MR. BRUNI:  There's going to be a 

moment of silence here while we go through and 

look at the pictures so everyone on the Board has 

a chance to look.

MS. MIDGLEY:  It just kind of 
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gives you an idea where in the back and as far as 

the other yards that surround me.

MR. BRUNI:  Chip, do you have any 

more questions?               

MR. McCARTHY:  Nope.

MR. BRUNI:  John, do you have any 

questions?

MR. SCOTT:  No.

MR. BRUNI:  Mr. Solicitor, any 

other questions?

MR. BISH:  No.

MR. BRUNI:  Okay.  Thanks, Debbie.

MS. MIDGLEY:  Okay.

MR. BRUNI:  Laura, do you have any 

questions at this time?

MS. LUDWIG:  My only comment would 

be -- and I know it's shown on the Exhibit List.  

But we did get e-mails from her two closest and 

most affected neighbors where that shed's going to 

be, and they were both -- stated they had no 

objection to the application.  So --

MR. BRUNI:  Okay.

MS. LUDWIG:  -- other than that, I 

have no other comments.

MR. BRUNI:  All right.  Anyone 
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from the public wish to speak at this time?               

(No response.)

MR. BRUNI:  All right.  Hearing 

none, we're going to break for executive session 

very quickly again at 8:14.               

(Short recess taken.)               

(Executive session held.)

MR. BRUNI:  Okay.  Let the record 

show we're back at 8:20.

MS. MIDGLEY:  Should I stand 

again?

MR. BRUNI:  You don't have to 

stand.

MS. MIDGLEY:  Okay.

MR. BRUNI:  All right.  Before we 

make a motion, we just asked our Solicitor if he 

would explain something --

MS. MIDGLEY:  Okay.

MR. BRUNI:  -- to clarify.

MR. BISH:  Okay.  So, you filed -- 

the application was filed under the -- a normal 

dimensional setback requirement of the Zoning 

Ordinance, which is Section 27-205.3.A and Table 

27-2 of the Zoning Ordinance.  That's the normal 

requirement that says you need the certain setback 
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for the accessory structure under the ordinance.          

As part of going through the 

application and preparing the public notice, we 

noticed that there was another section that also 

your request would not comply with, and that's the 

-- Section 27.205.6.B(9) of the Zoning Ordinance 

which prohibits the shed from being located in the 

side yard setback.  Because that is an absolute 

prohibition, the variance request for that one 

would be a use variance, not a dimensional 

variance.  Pennsylvania law has two separate 

standards for those variances.  Dimensional 

variances have a lesser standard.  Use variances 

have to comply with the five criteria that are in 

the Municipalities Planning Code.          

The most stringent of that is the 

criteria that you would have to show that the 

property cannot otherwise be used under the Zoning 

Ordinance without the variance.  Your property's 

currently being used for a single-family home 

which is permitted by the ordinance.

MS. MIDGLEY:  Uh-huh.

MR. BISH:  So a variance from the 

prohibition of accessory structures in a side yard 

is not necessary for you to use your property as 
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zoned under the Zoning Ordinance.  So legally, you 

wouldn't be able to comply with that criteria for 

a use variance.  So the Board can take action on 

the dimensional variance tonight, but, really, the 

appropriate remedy for the prohibition on the shed 

and the side yard setback is for a zoning 

amendment to occur to the Zoning Ordinance.  That 

is a provision that we've encountered previously 

with other applications, and other applicants have 

not been given a variance to that section because 

of the use variance criteria.

MS. MIDGLEY:  Okay.  I have a 

question.  What do you mean by a use -- because of 

what I'm using it for?  It's a --

MR. BISH:  There are --

MS. MIDGLEY:  -- separate 

structure?

MR. BISH:  There's two separate --

MS. MIDGLEY:  Okay.

MR. BISH:  There's -- Pennsylvania 

law has two separate types of variances, a 

dimensional variance and a use variance.  A use 

variance is a variance from something that is 

essentially prohibited that you can't do on your 

property.
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MS. MIDGLEY:  Okay.

MR. BISH:  Because the language of 

205.6.B(9) of the Zoning Ordinance prohibits 

accessory structures in the side yard and front 

yard setbacks, that's a prohibition, which means --

MS. MIDGLEY:  Okay.

MR. BISH:  -- any variance would 

have to be a use variance and throws you under the 

strict five criteria in the Municipalities 

Planning Code.

MS. MIDGLEY:  Okay.

MR. BISH:  The variance from the 

-- Table 27-2, the ten-foot minimal accessory 

building side yard setback requirement is a 

dimensional variance that has a lesser standard.          

So I just wanted to explain that issue 

for the record and for you to understand that.  

The Board can take action on the dimensional 

variance, what was originally applied for.  But 

there is going to -- the Township will have to 

resolve that other issue in order for the shed to 

be constructed.

MS. MIDGLEY:  Okay.

MS. LUDWIG:  For the record, I 

would just like to make a comment.  And Tim did 
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bring this up.  I just didn't know it was a new 

issue, or I would have brought it up earlier.          

I would argue and interpret the 

Ordinance not in the way he has.  I would say it's 

a dimensional variance only.  If she would not 

have encroached on the setback, we would have 

simply just issued a zoning permit for that shed.  

So we've issued similar permits in the past for 

folks that put one -- maybe that were located on a 

corner but near -- you know what I mean?  Like, I 

just -- I guess I just want to note for the record 

that I disagree with his interpretation and that 

it's a -- dimensional related in nature.          

And, obviously, doing a zoning 

amendment takes time, and there's a whole process 

involved.  And if I can recall, the only other 

time that we even heard a similar issue during my 

three-and-a-half-plus years here was the guy that 

had wanted to put a pool in, and he was a corner 

lot, and he had three front yards.  And that's a 

little bit different to me because it was a front 

yard.  This is in a side yard where no one is 

impacted by this.  I mean, the two neighbors that 

would be most impacted said they had no issues.  I 

guess I'm just not understanding fully why it 
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would -- I still think it would be a dimensional 

variance.  So I just --               

MR. McCARTHY:  Well, is --

MS. LUDWIG:  -- want to note that 

for the record.               

MR. McCARTHY:  Would that be also 

the opinion of the Township Solicitor as well or --

MS. LUDWIG:  I did speak with Tom 

about this.  And, yeah.  He said that he would 

agree that --

MR. BRUNI:  Well --

MS. LUDWIG:  -- we would interpret 

it as being more dimensional.

MR. BRUNI:  -- we are going to act 

on the dimensional variance.  So, you know, the 

Applicant and the Township -- beyond that, it's up 

to them.

MS. LUDWIG:  Okay.  

MR. BRUNI:  Okay?  

MR. McCARTHY:  Is that it?  

MR. BRUNI:  Any other questions?

MS. MIDGLEY:  No.

MR. BRUNI:  Okay.  Anything else?

MR. BISH:  No, no.  I mean, we're 

interpreting this consistent with the way we've 
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interpreted that full application.  So --

MR. BRUNI:  Okay.  All right.  So 

do I have a motion to close or continue the Public 

Hearing?

MR. McCARTHY:  So moved.

MR. BRUNI:  Second?

MR. SCOTT:  Second.

MR. BRUNI:  All in favor say aye.

ALL:  Aye.

MR. BRUNI:  The variance is 

closed.  Can I have a motion to act on the 

request?               

MR. McCARTHY:  So, Chairman, I'd 

make a motion to approve the application filed by 

Debra Midgley and Jeffrey Midgley, hereinafter 

referred to as the Applicants, requesting a 

variance from the 10-foot minimum accessory 

building side yard setback requirement in the R-3 

Medium Density Residential District, R-3 District, 

of 27-205.3.A and Table 27-2 of the North Fayette 

Township Code of Ordinances, Zoning, as amended, 

hereinafter referred to as the Zoning Ordinance, 

related to the placement of the shed on the 

property located at 121 Pinoak Drive in the R-3 

District, currently designated as Allegheny County 
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Block/Lot No. 690-C-93, hereinafter referred to as 

the subject property, in accordance with the 

application materials, plans, and testimony 

accepted into the hearing record by the Board and 

subject to the following conditions:

1.  Compliance with the Laws.  The 

Applicants and the use and development of the 

subject property shall comply with all applicable 

Federal, State, County, and Township laws, 

statutes, ordinances, resolutions, and 

regulations, including but not limited to the 

Zoning Ordinance.          

2.  Permits and Approvals.  The 

Applicants shall apply for and obtain any and all 

necessary Federal, State, County, and Township 

permits and approvals for the placement of the 

shed on the subject property.  The applicants and 

the use and development of the subject property 

shall comply with all such Federal, State, County, 

and Township permits and approvals.          

3.  Shed Construction.  The proposed 

shed shall be located no less than three feet from 

the northern lot line of the subject property that 

adjoins property identified as Allegheny County 

Block/Lot No. 691-R-51, and the proposed shed 
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shall be located no less than ten feet from the 

western lot line of the subject property that 

adjoins property identified as Allegheny County 

Block/Lot No. 690-C-92 in the location shown on 

the hand-marked plan of the property dated April 16, 

1997, prepared by Pilston Surveying entered into 

the hearing record as Exhibit 4 and otherwise in 

conformity with the testimony and evidence entered 

into the hearing record.          

4.  Installation Deadline.  The 

installation of the proposed shed shall be 

commenced and completed within two years of the 

date of this decision.          

5.  Variance Scope.  The variance 

granted by this decision is specific to the 

proposed shed on the subject property as 

referenced in the exhibits and testimony entered 

into the hearing record by the Board.  This 

decision shall have no precedential value for 

similar applications by the Applicants or any 

other applicant at any location in the Township.          

6.  Failure to Comply.  Failure to 

comply with the above-referenced terms and 

conditions of this decision shall result in the 

variance being rendered null and void.
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MR. BRUNI:  Second?

MR. SCOTT:  Second.

MR. BRUNI:  Okay.  All those in 

favor?

ALL:  Aye.

MR. BRUNI:  All right.  Motion 

carries.  Does that make sense?

MS. MIDGLEY:  I'll talk to Laura.

MS. LUDWIG:  Does anybody 

understand?

MS. MIDGLEY:  Somewhat.

MR. BRUNI:  We did what we could 

do.

MS. MIDGLEY:  All right.  Okay.

MR. BRUNI:  So --

MS. MIDGLEY:  Yes.  I just have to 

-- right.

MR. BRUNI:  All right.  Thanks.  

All right.  No. 3, Pointe West Phase 12B Variance 

Application.  Pointe West, Limited Partnership, is 

requesting variances from the minimum lot size, 

minimum lot width, and minimum side yard setback 

requirements of Section 27-205.3.A and Table 27-2 

of the Zoning Ordinance in order to permit a 

subdivision known as Phase 12B of the Pointe West 
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Plan of Lots with 24 single-family residential 

dwellings on a portion of the property, 58.97 

acres in size, located on the northwest side of 

Dupont Drive near the intersection with Acorn Lane 

in the Township R-3 Medium Density Residential 

District, currently designated as a portion of 

Allegheny County Block/Lot No. 584-B-101.          

Notice of tonight's hearing was 

advertised and the subject property posted 

pursuant to the requirements of the PA 

Municipalities Planning Code.          

B.  Board Exhibits.  Exhibits 1 through 

13 referenced on the Exhibit List are entered into 

the record of this hearing.  The court reporter 

will insert those exhibits into the transcript as 

if the Exhibit List was read into the record.              

(The Exhibit List was inserted 

into the record.)          

Exhibit 1.  Chapter 27 of the North 

Fayette Code of Ordinances, Zoning, as amended.          

Exhibit 2.  Application to Zoning 

Hearing Board dated March 3, 2016, along with 

attached plan excerpt.          

Exhibit 3.  Deed dated May 18, 2004, 

between Daniel W. Hall and George J. Wagner 
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(Grantors) and Pointe West, Limited Partnership 

(Grantee), recorded with the Allegheny County 

Department of Real Estate at Deed Book Volume 

12063, Page 216.          

Exhibit 4.  Agent Authorization Letter 

dated April 6, 2016, from Pointe West, Limited 

Partnership.         

Exhibit 5.  Allegheny County Property 

Assessment Office Web pages dated April 8, 2016, 

for property designated as Allegheny County 

Block/Lot No. 584-B-101 (6 pages).          

Exhibit 6.  Public Notice and Proof of 

Publication for tonight's Public Hearing.          

Exhibit 7.  Letter from Township dated 

April 14, 2016, to Pointe West, LP, regarding 

notice of hearing.          

Exhibit 8.  Letter from Township dated 

April 14, 2016, to Paul Scarmazzi regarding notice 

of hearing.          

Exhibit 9.  Letter from Township dated 

April 14, 2016, to neighboring property owners 

regarding notice of hearing (includes standard 

letter, public notice, and list of recipients).          

Exhibit 10.  Pictures of Notice 

Postings and corresponding e-mail from Township 
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dated April 15, 2016.          

Exhibit 11.  Zoning Hearing Board 

Decision Letter dated March 23, 2012, issued by 

the Solicitor, regarding the Pointe West Phase 

13-14 Variance Application.          

Exhibit 12.  Proposed Zoning Variance 

Plan dated April 2016 prepared by Wind Ridge 

Engineering Company.          

Exhibit 13.  E-mail from Randy Alwine 

dated April 27, 2016.               

(The Exhibit List insertion is 

complete.)               

(Exhibit Nos. 1 through 13 were 

marked for identification and entered into the 

record.)

MR. BRUNI:  All right.  At this 

time, would someone from the Applicant like to 

step forward?  Please state your name and spell it 

for the court reporter, and --

MR. SCARMAZZI:  Sure.  Paul 

Scarmazzi, S-C-A-R-M-A-Z-Z-I.  First of all, thank 

you for giving me the opportunity to talk with you 

all tonight.  I'm here on behalf of Pointe West, 

Limited Partnership, Mr. Hall and Mr. Wagner.  

They've provided me with the opportunity to make 
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this presentation.          

Just by way of background, we're the 

builder in Phase 13 and 14 of Pointe West.  This 

-- there was a variance that was granted in the 

fall of 2012 which was similar to this, 

specifically the 60-foot front yard, 20-foot 

setback, and then a minimum 8,000 square feet of 

the lot itself.  This plan was previously approved 

with an 80-foot lot, 12,000 square feet, and 

20-feet side yards.          

But what's important is that we started 

building homes and started closing homes in the 

fall of 2013.  We've closed 30 homes up there, we 

have 42 that are under contract, and we have about 

10 more left to build up there.  The homes that 

we're building are specifically catered to a 

person that has an active lifestyle that wants 

less maintenance.  That could be an active 

retiree, an empty nester, or a young professional, 

and we have all of those.          

We've built -- there's approximately 

$18 million of value up there at the end of the 

day when we get done there.  $275,000 is going to 

the school district.  We have zero school-age 

children that go there right now.  So it's a high 
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impact but low impact on the Township.  I -- when 

we came here three years ago, a number of the 

residents from the Preserves came, and they had a 

simple question.  They said, what's going to be 

the value that you're going to build up there, and 

we said, $300,000, and they said, great.  Our 

average selling price to date's been $335,000.          

We have a number of residents here 

tonight, and they can speak their mind as well.  

But we think there would be a natural progression 

of where the plan's at right now.  It's on its 

kind of last legs, and it's finishing out.  And 

I'd just -- I'll show you just for the benefit -- 

so you can see specifically what I'm talking about 

in the homes.  So these (indicating) are 

42-foot-wide homes.               

MR. McCARTHY:  Well, hold on a 

second.  Hold on a second.  Is this -- Tim, is 

this part of the record right now?

MR. BISH:  No, it is not.  Sir, do 

you have a copy you can submit into the record?

MR. SCARMAZZI:  I can but not 

right now.  Can I send it to you later, or should 

I not --

MR. BISH:  Well, can you leave 
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this --

MR. SCARMAZZI:  Yeah.

MR. BISH:  -- with us and then 

submit a copy maybe by e-mail --

MR. SCARMAZZI:  Sure.

MR. BISH:  -- to Laura?

MR. SCARMAZZI:  Yeah.  No problem.  

I mean, I don't even -- yeah.  But anyway, I just 

wanted to give you a visual.

MR. BISH:  Just so we can --

MR. SCARMAZZI:  Yeah.  I get it.

MR. BISH:  If you're going to 

reference it, we'd prefer to --

MR. BRUNI:  And, Paul, I'd suggest 

you move to the side so that maybe the people 

could see it.

MR. SCARMAZZI:  Yeah.  They live 

in our houses.  But thank you.  Thanks so much.  

Yeah.  But, I mean, these homes are like 70 feet 

deep.  That's -- if you think about it, what we're 

doing is we're taking a traditional single-family 

home, and we're turning it like this (indicating).  

So instead of a backyard, you have a courtyard.  

You have a side courtyard.  So that's the reason 

for the request of the 60-foot lot, because this 
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is a narrow home.  It's a deep home.  And that's 

just the way the geometry of the lots need to 

work.          

So I think that the Zoning Ordinances 

here were kind of before, you know, that boomer 

generation was coming up and what we were catering 

to.  So we're a different architecture and stuff 

that meets a need.  We've demonstrated the need.  

And so hopefully, you can, you know, consider 

that.  And I'll -- I won't blabber because we want 

to watch the Pens.  And I'll end it there.

MR. BISH:  If I might, for 

purposes of the record then, the sample floor plan 

from Epcon would be Exhibit 14. 

(Exhibit No. 14 was marked for 

identification and entered into the record.) 

MR. BRUNI:  Okay?

MR. BISH:  Yes.

MR. BRUNI:  You're done?  All 

right.  I just wanted to make sure.  So what -- I 

don't remember what exhibit this (indicating) --

MR. BISH:  12.

MR. BRUNI:  Exhibit 12.  So if you 

wouldn't mind stepping up, because --

MR. SCARMAZZI:  Sure.
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MR. BRUNI:  -- you didn't really 

explain it.  So I'm looking at Exhibit 12, which 

is -- how would you describe that, Tim, proposed 

zoning variance plan, Pointe West Plan 12B?

MR. BISH:  Yes.  That's -- yes.  

That's referred to as the proposed zoning variance 

plan.

MR. BRUNI:  Okay.

MR. BISH:  Or proposed site plan.

MR. BRUNI:  So if I understand it 

correctly, everything in this dark black 

(indicating), that's 12B?

MR. SCARMAZZI:  No.

MR. BRUNI:  No.

MR. SCARMAZZI:  Okay.  So if you 

want to give me your pen.  So this area here 

(indicating).  So that's -- this is 12B 

(indicating).  So this is 12A (indicating).

MR. BRUNI:  Okay.

MR. SCARMAZZI:  And at -- I didn't 

mention that.  But there's -- so there's an open 

space there.  So --

MR. BRUNI:  Hold on.  Let me just 

verify it for the record for the court reporter.  

So on 12 -- Exhibit 12 -- how would I describe 
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this, Tim?

MR. BISH:  Well, it's list -- 

identified as Parcel 1230, which is 3.974 acres.  

It's being listed as part of the tract of the 

property that is the subject of the variance 

application.  However, it does state on Exhibit 12 

that that Parcel 1230 would be retained by owner, 

and it's -- has a Z bar mark on it aligned with 

Parcel 1101 which --

MR. BRUNI:  I'll just mark that 

one there.

MR. BISH:  -- generally identifies 

on the plan that the property would be 

consolidated with Parcel 1101.  So Parcel 1230 

would be consolidated with 1101 and would not be 

part of the open space for Phase 12B.  Did I get 

that right?

MR. SCARMAZZI:  Yes.  That's 

correct.  So that's a section that says not to be 

rezoned.  So this is separate and --

MR. BISH:  Okay.

MR. SCARMAZZI:  -- distinct from 

this area over here (indicating).  It's not 

clearly labeled.  But it is -- you know, it says 

open space 12 here.  I don't know why there's not 
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a 12B that wasn't situated on here.  But this is 

Lots 1206 through 1229.

MR. BRUNI:  Okay.  All right.  I'm 

with you.

MR. SCARMAZZI:  Okay?               

MR. McCARTHY:  So that area behind 

there, it would remain open space?  

MR. SCARMAZZI:  This area here 

(indicating), yeah.  So for consistency purposes, 

this phase was 53 lots.  There was about 14 acres 

of open space there.  It equates to .26 acres per 

lot of open space that was dedicated up in Phases 

13 and 14.  Down below here, this is 24 lots.  

There's 5.429 acres of open space.  That equates 

to like .23 acres of open space.  So there is open 

space here.          

So, I mean, on one of the things here, 

if you look at the lot size, the minimum density 

is 12,000 square feet.  We're proposing 8,500.  

This could easily be extended to meet that.  But 

instead, there's a dedication to open space 

instead.

MR. BRUNI:  So who will own that 

or --

MR. SCARMAZZI:  The association.
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MR. BRUNI:  The assoc -- it will 

be turned over?

MR. SCARMAZZI:  Yeah.

MR. BRUNI:  Okay.

MR. SCARMAZZI:  There's been an 

association that's been established up in Phase 13 

and 14.  So it takes care of grass cutting, snow 

removal in the common areas.  This will not be 

active green space.  It'll be open space, but it 

won't be active green space.  It won't be actively 

maintained, because there's wetlands and streams 

and stuff down there.  But it will be preserved 

and green space.

MR. BRUNI:  Okay.

MR. SCARMAZZI:  Yeah.

MR. BRUNI:  So the plan is to turn 

it over to the homeowners' association --

MR. SCARMAZZI:  Yeah.

MR. BRUNI:  -- when it's done?

MR. SCARMAZZI:  Yeah.               

MR. McCARTHY:  So would you, I 

mean -- so essentially, you're going from 19 to 24 

units?  

MR. SCARMAZZI:  Correct.               

MR. McCARTHY:  Correct?  So is 



1

2

3

4

5

6

7

8

9

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

 
(412) 575-5830

PITTSBURGH REPORTING SERVICE

64

there -- the reasoning would be that that's the 

type of home that's selling, or that's --

MR. SCARMAZZI:  Absolutely.  It's 

the demand.               

MR. McCARTHY:  That's the demand.

MR. SCARMAZZI:  That's the demand 

that we've established here based on, you know, 

50-plus -- so, yeah.  Absolutely.               

MR. McCARTHY:  Okay.  So that -- I 

mean, that's -- I guess what I'm just trying to 

get at is the reasoning is that you're going from 

larger units to smaller units just because that's 

what you're able to sell.

MR. SCARMAZZI:  Yeah.  I mean, my 

wife's an interior designer.  Less is more 

sometimes.  I mean, it actually makes sense.  You 

know, the smaller lot actually makes sense and the 

way I described about the house and the geometry 

of the house, 42 feet wide, and it's deep.  It's 

just -- you know, it's something that has been 

identified.  We're a builder partner of Epcon 

Homes and Communities who has been doing this for 

30 years, and they've been going after this type 

of market, the boomer market, for that long, and 

so they've researched it, and they said, you know, 
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what do you want, and it's not 8-foot lots, it's 

not 100-foot lots.  It's more narrow lots.  It's 

the homes and the home's value and environment 

that we create there, and it's lower maintenance 

living.  So it's -- you know, it's a little bit 

different thinking than the traditional, you know, 

big lots and everything.               

MR. McCARTHY:  Would you say -- 

would you be disturbing less earth doing this or --

MR. SCARMAZZI:  Yeah.               

MR. McCARTHY:  Okay.

MR. BRUNI:  On the plan, there's a 

Parcel C-2.  It says 42.74 acres remaining.  Do 

you know what I -- have any plans for that area 

out there?

MR. SCARMAZZI:  Over here 

(indicating)?

MR. BRUNI:  Yeah.

MR. SCARMAZZI:  That's in the 

future, and I can't speak to that.

MR. HALL:  No immediate plans.

MR. BRUNI:  Please state your name 

for the record.

MR. HALL:  Oh, I'm sorry.  I'm Dan 

Hall, H-A-L-L.  No immediate plans.
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MR. BRUNI:  Okay, okay.  Chip, do 

you have any more questions?               

MR. McCARTHY:  No.

MR. BRUNI:  John?

MR. SCOTT:  No.

MR. BRUNI:  Mr. Solicitor, do you 

have any more questions?

MR. BISH:  Yes.  How was Phase 12B 

originally -- well, we stated there was -- I think 

you stated there was an original approval of a 

prior plan.  Was that a recorded plan, was it a 

tentative plan or preliminary plan?  What --

MR. SCARMAZZI:  No.  It was fully 

approved.  It was not recorded.

MR. BISH:  Okay.

MR. SCARMAZZI:  It was fully 

approved for 80-foot lots, 19 lots at 80 feet each 

with traditional single-family homes which was 

originally intended there.

MR. BISH:  Okay.

MR. BRUNI:  And you mentioned that 

open area is wetlands and things like that.  Has 

there been any problem with water runoff or drains 

or anything?

MR. SCARMAZZI:  No.
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MR. BRUNI:  Or is that --

MR. SCARMAZZI:  Not to my 

knowledge.

MR. HALL:  No, sir.

MR. BRUNI:  Okay.

MS. LUDWIG:  If I recall, it's 

like a hillside.  So --

MR. HALL:  Yes.

MR. SCARMAZZI:  Yeah.  And --

MR. BRUNI:  Okay.  So it's running 

away from these homes?

MR. SCARMAZZI:  Oh, yeah.  

Definitely.

MR. BRUNI:  Okay.  All right.  You 

have to say --

MR. BISH:  Yes.  We just need to 

clarify one more issue for the application.  The 

application originally listed the County Block and 

Lot number as 584-C-75.  I believe the correct lot 

and block number for the subject property is 584-B 

-- B as in boy -- 101, and that is listed on --

MR. SCARMAZZI:  584-B-101?

MR. BISH:  Yes.

MR. SCARMAZZI:  Is that what you 

said?
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MR. BISH:  Yes.  And that's listed 

on Exhibit 12 as the parcel number for Parcel C-2.

MR. SCARMAZZI:  Yeah.

MR. BISH:  Okay.

MR. SCARMAZZI:  Okay.  That would 

be -- because that's what my question was.

MS. LUDWIG:  Yeah.  I believe Mike 

Salak (phonetic) did confirm that with me via an 

e-mail.

MR. SCARMAZZI:  Yeah.

MR. HALL:  Correction.

MR. SCARMAZZI:  Yeah.  I think 

that's correct.  Yeah.

MR. BRUNI:  Laura, does the 

Township have anything they'd like to add?

MS. LUDWIG:  No.

MR. BRUNI:  Okay.  At this time, 

is there anyone from the public who would like to 

say anything?  Yes, sir.

MR. LIGMAN:  I would.  My name's 

Adam Ligman.  I live on 236 Dupont Drive.  The 

last name is L-I-G-M-A-N.  The development that 

you guys put in are great, and I think it's 

wonderful for the community, especially the 

property value of our homes.  And as you and I 
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were talking about, the biggest concern that all 

of us who do have children in the neighborhood is 

the speed at which the folks who live up on top of 

the hill and the folks who work to build those 

homes go through that neighborhood.  It is 20 

miles per hour, and it's rare that we actually see 

somebody going 20.  It's generally 30 plus.

UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER:  Huh-uh.  I 

disagree.  No, no.  We all disagree.

MR. BRUNI:  Well, just so you 

know, I understand your concerns.

MR. LIGMAN:  Yeah.

MR. BRUNI:  But that's probably an 

issue that should be taken up with the Township 

directly.  That's really not an issue for --

MR. LIGMAN:  Okay.

MR. BRUNI:  -- the zoning hearing.  

I understand your concern.

MR. LIGMAN:  Here's -- my question 

then is who puts in the speed limit signs?  Is it 

the Township --

MR. BRUNI:  It's the --

MR. LIGMAN:  -- or the land -- the 

property owner's developer?

MR. BRUNI:  It's the 
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responsibility of the Township.

MR. LIGMAN:  Okay.

MS. LUDWIG:  Yeah.  Well, we would 

determine the speed limit and everything.  The 

developer usually puts in the signs, because we 

don't --

MR. LIGMAN:  Yeah.

MS. LUDWIG:  We don't own those 

roads yet.  So that they're still owned by the 

developer.  So I know a lot of residents have 

complained to the police about this.

MR. LIGMAN:  Sure.

MS. LUDWIG:  I did check with 

Chief O'Donnell today.  I know last year, we put a 

-- one of those speed limit tracker kind of 

warning signs that will show your speed.  We did 

it that way, and we also did it like hidden one 

time, and both times, the average speed was 15 and 

16 miles per hour.  Now, I know that people may 

slow down when they see --

MR. LIGMAN:  Yeah.

MS. LUDWIG:  -- the one that's 

there.  But we did one that was like stealthily 

located.  That -- I mean, no one could see it, and 

that was still the same speed.  If you want us to 
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keep doing that, the Chief said that he'd be more 

than willing.  But, I mean, we're aware of it.  We 

monitor it.  We had monitored it in the past.

MR. LIGMAN:  Sure.

MS. LUDWIG:  A lot of people have 

had concerns.  But we haven't seen those higher 

speed numbers when we do those studies.

MR. LIGMAN:  Yeah.  And I believe 

it was Mr. Wagner who was kind enough to put a 

speed limit sign actually in our -- right in our 

front yard.

MS. LUDWIG:  Okay.

MR. LIGMAN:  We're very 

appreciative of that.

MS. LUDWIG:  Yeah.

MR. LIGMAN:  My suggestion was 

actually going to be stop signs at the three-way 

intersection that we have, if there's something 

that can be done about that.  I don't know whose 

responsibility even that is.  But that might 

actually --

MS. LUDWIG:  The three-way --

MR. BRUNI:  The police.

MS. LUDWIG:  Which one?

MR. BRUNI:  She said the police.  
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You'd go to the police.  Sir, if you're going to 

speak, would you please -- you've got to state 

your name for the record.

MR. WAGNER:  George Wagner.  I 

suggest like he was told earlier to go to the 

police.  Just go to the police about the speed 

signs, stop signs, you're under arrest signs or 

whatever.

MS. LUDWIG:  Where -- what three 

way are you talking about?

MR. LIGMAN:  There is no three-way 

stop.  There is a three-way --

MS. LUDWIG:  At the top of Gateway 

and Dupont or at Acorn?

MR. LIGMAN:  Right here at Acorn.

MS. LUDWIG:  Okay.

MR. LIGMAN:  I would say --

MS. LUDWIG:  I can talk to them 

about that and see if a stop sign is warranted 

there.

MR. LIGMAN:  Sure.

MR. SCARMAZZI:  This is really out 

of the purview of the setting here.

MS. LUDWIG:  Yeah.  I mean, that's 

more of an issue --
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MR. SCARMAZZI:  I mean --

MS. LUDWIG:  -- you would take up --

MR. SCARMAZZI:  -- your concerns 

are --

MS. LUDWIG:  -- with the Board of 

Supervisors.

MR. SCARMAZZI:  -- well taken.  

But it's not for these gentlemen to --

MR. LIGMAN:  Fair enough.  Okay.

MS. INSKIPT:  I'm going to make a 

statement.

MR. BRUNI:  Please do.

MS. INSKIPT:  Barbara Inskipt, 

I-N-S-K-I-P-T.  I realize this is zoning.  But 

since what -- your statement you made is on 

record, I'm going to make a statement about that.  

Speed limit -- we're being accused of speeding.  

However, we are consistently having small 

children, four-, three-, two-year-olds riding 

motorized vehicles.  Now, I don't know the law 

that well, but I'm pretty sure that you have to be 

16 years old to operate a motorized vehicle on the 

street.

MR. BRUNI:  Okay.

MS. INSKIPT:  And I get that we 
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have to go to the Township.  But I want to make 

sure that that's on record.

MR. BRUNI:  Okay.  Thank you very 

much.

MS. INSKIPT:  Uh-huh.

MR. BRUNI:  Okay.  Any other 

comments at this time?  Yes, ma'am.

MS. DRAKE:  Marge Drake 

(phonetic), and I live up above.  My only other 

comment -- you know, I've seen what she said.  We 

also see a lot of kids playing in the street.  

They have big yards.  Use the yard.  I mean, when 

I was raising my kids, they weren't playing in the 

street.  They were in our yard.          

The other thing, there have been 

several people that literally harass you as you 

drive by.  I had a woman stop my vehicle and say, 

slow down.  I mean, I have grandchildren.  I don't 

drive -- as you saw, we never -- we drive 17 miles 

an hour there, and if I am harassed again, I plan 

on taking pictures of whomever --

MR. BRUNI:  Okay.

MS. DRAKE:  -- it is.

MR. BRUNI:  Again, thank you very 

much.  I appreciate your comment.  And certainly, 
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Laura is taking all of this into consideration.  

And just for this --

MS. LUDWIG:  You can call me at 

any time.  You can call Chief O'Donnell.  You can 

come to the board meeting.               

MR. McCARTHY:  If --

MS. LUDWIG:  Call me.  I'll tell 

you when they are.  They're the second and fourth 

Tuesday --               

MR. McCARTHY:  I would say --

MS. LUDWIG:  -- of every month.            

MR. McCARTHY:  -- Chief O'Donnell 

is very accommodating and would be happy to 

address any and all of your concerns.  Trust me.  

He will listen, and he will respond.  Trust me.

MR. LIGMAN:  Sure.  That would be 

great.               

MR. McCARTHY:  Yeah.

MR. BRUNI:  Okay.  Any other 

comments?               

(No response.)

MR. BRUNI:  Hearing none, it is 

9:58.  We're going to break for an executive 

session very quickly.               

(Short recess taken.)               
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(Executive session held.)

MR. BRUNI:  Okay.  I think I 

inadvertently said 9:40-something.  It's 8:40- 

something when we left.

MS. LUDWIG:  8:48.

MR. BRUNI:  And we are 

re-convening at 9:03 or so.  Okay.  Can I have a 

motion to either close or continue the Public 

Hearing?               

MR. McCARTHY:  I'd make a motion 

to close the hearing.

MR. SCOTT:  I second.

MR. BRUNI:  All those in favor say 

aye.

ALL:  Aye.

MR. BRUNI:  Okay.  Can I have a 

motion to take action on the request?               

MR. McCARTHY:  Mr. Chairman, I 

make a motion to approve the application filed by 

Pointe West, Limited Partnership, hereinafter 

referred to as the Applicant, requesting variances 

from the minimum lot size, minimal lot width, and 

minimal side yard setback requirements of 

27-205.3.A and Table 27-2 of Chapter 27 of the 

North Fayette Township Code of Ordinances, Zoning, 
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as amended, hereinafter referred to as the Zoning 

Ordinance, in order to permit the subdivision of 

approximately 12.25 acres of property into 25 lots 

for a single-family residential development and 

the construction of 24 single-family detached 

dwellings on 24 lots, a street, approximately 

5.429 acres of open space and related 

appurtenances on property known as Phase 12B of 

the Pointe West plan of lots located on the 

northwest side of Dupont Drive near the 

intersection with Acorn Lane in the Township R-3 

Medium Density Residential District, currently 

designated as a portion of Allegheny County 

Block/Lot No. 584-B-101, hereinafter referred to 

as the subject property, as shown on the site plan 

entitled proposed zoning variance plan dated 

April 16 -- April 2016 prepared by Wind Ridge 

Engineering Company and entered into the hearing 

record as Exhibit 12, hereinafter referred to as 

the site plan, in accordance with the application 

materials, plans, and testimony accepted into the 

hearing record by the Board and subject to the 

following conditions:          

1.  Compliance with the Laws.  The 

Applicant and the use and development of subject 
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property shall comply with all applicable Federal, 

State, County, and Township laws, statutes, 

ordinances, resolutions, and regulations, 

including but not limited to the Zoning Ordinance.         

2.  Permits and Approvals.  The 

Applicant shall apply for and obtain any and all 

necessary Federal, State, County, and Township 

permits and approvals for the proposed development 

for the subject property, including but not 

limited to the subdivision plan approval by the 

Township Board of Supervisors.  The Applicant and 

the use and development of the subject property 

shall comply with all such Federal, State, County, 

and Township permits and approvals.          

3.  Minimum Lot Size Variance.  The 

variance from the minimum lot size requirement of 

27-205.3.A and Table 27-2 of the Zoning Ordinance 

relieves Lots 1206 through 1229 of the site plan, 

hereinafter referred to as the lots, from the 

12,000-square-foot minimum lot size requirement 

for lots with sewer service in order to permit the 

lots to have a minimum 8,500-square-foot lot size 

on the condition that the lot sizes and the lot 

configurations of the lots shall be consistent 

with those shown on the site plan except as minor 
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revisions are necessary to comply with this 

decision and other necessary Township permits and 

approvals, provided that such revisions are 

acceptable to the Township Community Development 

Director.          

No. 4.  Minimum Lot Width Variance.  

The variance from the minimum lot width 

requirement of 27-205.3.A and Table 27-2 of the 

Zoning Ordinance relieves the lots and the 

5.429-acre parcel identified as Open Space 12, 

hereinafter referred to as the common open space, 

from the 80-foot minimum lot width requirement in 

order to permit lots to have a minimum 60-foot lot 

width on the condition that the lot widths and lot 

configurations of the lots and common open space 

shall be consistent with those shown on the site 

plan except as minor revisions are necessary to 

comply with this decision and other necessary 

Township permits and approvals, provided that such 

revisions are acceptable to the Township Community 

Development Director.          

5.  Minimum Side Yard Setback Variance.  

The variance from the minimum side yard setback 

requirement of 27-205.3.A and Table 27-2 of the 

Zoning Ordinance relieves the lots from the 
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ten-foot minimum side yard setback requirement in 

order to permit the lots to have a minimum 

eight-foot side yard setback on the condition that 

the side yard setbacks and the lot configurations 

of the lots shall be consistent with those shown 

on the site plan except as minor revisions are 

necessary to comply with this decision and other 

necessary Township permits and approvals, provided 

that such revisions are acceptable to the Township 

Community Development Director.          

6.  Common Open Space Reservation.  The 

Applicant shall dedicate or otherwise preserve and 

maintain the common open space so that this area 

remains open and available for use by residents of 

the development area.  The common open space shall 

not include space devoted to parking areas or 

structures but may include areas devoted to 

streets, sidewalks, sewer lines, stormwater 

management facilities and related appurtenances.  

No structures or buildings shall be permitted 

within the common open space.          

7.  Common Open Space Ownership.  The 

common open space, including all improvements 

related hereto, shall be deeded to the homeowners' 

association established for the proposed 
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development on the subject property, hereinafter 

referred to as the HOA, which HOA shall covenant 

to operate and maintain the land and facilities 

for their originally intended use and subject to 

conditions and restrictions imposed by this 

decision and other applicable Township land use 

approvals.  The HOA shall not be dissolved nor 

dispose of the common open space, by sale or 

otherwise, unless the maintenance of the common 

open space is otherwise guaranteed to the 

satisfaction of the Township Board of Supervisors.

8.  HOA Documents.  The organizing 

documents and declarations for the HOA shall be in 

a form acceptable to the Township Solicitor and 

shall ensure and provide for the proper operation 

and maintenance of the improvements and open space 

shown on the site plan, at least until any such 

improvements and open space are accepted for 

dedication by a public or governmental entity.  

The Applicant and the HOA shall comply with the 

terms of such organizing documents and 

declarations.          

9.  Common Open Space Enforcement.  In 

the event that the Applicant or any successor 

organization established to own and maintain the 
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common open space fails to maintain the common 

open space in reasonable order and condition, the 

Township shall have the right to maintain the same 

and assess the cost of such maintenance on a pro 

rata basis and as a lien against the lots within 

the site plan that have a right of the enjoyment 

of the common open space pursuant to the authority 

and in accordance with the procedures and 

requirements contained in 27-607.5 of the Zoning 

Ordinance and 705(f)(2) through 705(f)(6) of the 

Pennsylvania Municipalities Planning Code, 53 P.S. 

10705(f)(2) through (6), as amended.  This 

enforcement provision shall be referenced in the 

HOA documents identified in Condition No. 8 in the 

manner acceptable to the Township Solicitor.          

10.  Development Agreement.  The 

Applicant shall execute the Township's standard 

form development agreement and post the necessary 

financial security following preliminary and/or 

final subdivision and/or land development approval 

in accordance with Chapter 22 of the North Fayette 

Township Code of Ordinances, Subdivision and Land 

Development, as amended, the SALDO.  The 

development agreement and financial security shall 

be in a form acceptable to the Township Solicitor.  
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The Applicant shall comply with the development 

agreement executed between the Applicant and the 

Township.          

11.  Stormwater Management Agreement.  

The Applicant shall construct, install and operate 

and maintain the stormwater management system and 

related appurtenances for the site plan in 

accordance with Chapter 19 of the North Fayette 

Township Code of Ordinances, Stormwater 

Management, as amended, and to prohibit the 

trespass of surface water runoff onto parcels 

adjacent to the subject property.  The Applicant 

shall execute the Township's standard form 

stormwater management agreement in a form 

acceptable to the Township Solicitor.  The 

Applicant shall comply with the stormwater 

management agreement executed between the 

Applicant and the Township.          

12.  Subdivision and/or Land 

Development Plan Application.  At the time of any 

application for preliminary and/or final 

subdivision and/or land development approval for 

the site plan, the Applicant shall comply with all 

requirements of the SALDO and Zoning Ordinance, 

including without limitation the submission of a 
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geological report pursuant to 303.2 of the SALDO.          

13.  Satisfaction of the Conditions.  

The Applicant shall not commence any earth 

disturbance and/or construction activities on the 

subject property until the Applicant satisfies all 

conditions of this decision in a manner acceptable 

to the Township Community Development Director.          

14.  Subdivision and Land Development 

Plan Deadlines.  This decision shall automatically 

expire if the Applicant fails to submit an 

application -- A, submit an application for 

subdivision and land development approval to the 

Township for the site plan in accordance with this 

decision within one year after the date of this 

decision and, B, obtain subdivision and land 

development approval from the Township for the 

site plan in accordance with this decision within 

two years after the date of this decision and, C, 

record a subdivision plan related to the site plan 

in accordance with this decision within three 

years after the date of this decision.          

15.  Variance Scope.  This decision and 

all terms and conditions thereof shall be binding 

upon the Applicant and the HOA, their successors 

and assigns, and all present and future owners of 
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the subject property or part thereof.  This 

decision and all of the limitations and conditions 

contained herein shall attach to and run with the 

subject property and any portion of the subject 

property subdivided or consolidated therefore -- 

therefrom.  The variances granted by this decision 

are specific to the subject property as referenced 

in the exhibits and testimony entered into the 

hearing by the record -- the hearing record by the 

Board.  This decision shall have no precedential 

value for a similar application by the Applicant 

or any other applicant at any location in the 

Township.          

16.  Failure to Comply.  Failure to 

comply with the above-referenced terms and 

conditions of this decision shall result in this 

decision being rendered null and void.

MR. BRUNI:  That a boy.

MR. SCOTT:  I second.

MR. BRUNI:  Second.  All those in 

favor say aye.

ALL:  Aye.

MR. BRUNI:  Opposed?               

(No response.)

MR. BRUNI:  The motion carries.
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MR. SCARMAZZI:  Thank you very 

much.

MR. HALL:  Thank you.

MR. BRUNI:  Any other comments?            

(No response.)

MR. BRUNI:  Seeing none, the 

meeting is adjourned.  Thank you very much. 

(Whereupon, the above-entitled 

matter was concluded at 9:13 p.m., this date.)

                   - - - - - 
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             C E R T I F I C A T E

   I hereby certify that the

        proceedings and evidence are contained

    fully and accurately in the            

        stenographic notes taken by me on the
       

        hearing of the within cause and that

        this is a correct transcript of the

   same. 

 S/Leah M. Attanucci
 ---------------------------------

     
 ---------------------------------
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